Town of Schroeppel

Town Board Meeting

August 27th 2024

Present:  Town Supervisor JoAnn Nazarian, Town Board Members Zachary Gelling, Thomas Millert, Matthew Notaro, Justin Hart and Town Clerk Darlene Owens. 
At 6:00 p.m. Nazarian called the meeting to order with the Pledge Allegiance.

SEQR Motion:
Gelling made a Motion that all actions taken tonight are excluded, exempt or Type II actions for the purpose of the State Environmental Quality Review Law unless otherwise stated, seconded by Nazarian.  All aye Gelling, Millert, Notaro, Hart and Nazarian. 
Privilege of the Floor:  Paul Remington – President of five Cemeteries
Remington said he was the president of the Cemetery Association and that the Town Board does give them money to maintain the cemeteries.  If they didn’t get the money, the town would own the cemeteries.  Remington said they maintain them and follow the state laws.  They reopened up Gilbert Mills, which has been a historical cemetery, to make it an active cemetery.  They get $5,000 for each cemetery for mowing, stone repair, and other maintenance.
Remington said there was a question about an audit regarding where the money goes.  Would like to get $2,000 more.  With expected new developments bringing in more people, what are plans for those that die.  Even cremation needs a place for them.  He is working to get a crematorium with two furnaces to help with future deaths.  

Nazarian had to start the public hearing and Remington offered his phone number for any questions.  
6:05 Public Hearing: Local Law #2 Six (6)-Month Solar Moratorium Extension
JoAnn Nazarian: 
Nazarian made the Motion to open the public hearing at 6:05 seconded by Gelling. All aye Gelling, Millert, Notaro, Hart and Nazarian. 

Nazarian said the public notice was in the paper on August 17, 2024.  Nazarian said this hearing is on proposed Local Law No. 2 of 2024, extending a six (6)-month moratorium on Commercial Free-Standing Solar Photovoltaic (PV) Systems within the Town of Schroeppel. 

Hearing Procedures:

1. Please sign in if you wish to testify.

2. Town Clerk will record names of person giving testimony.

3. Witnesses will be given three (3) minutes to give testimony.

4. Please address the Town Board.

5. Town Board may ask questions of witnesses to clarify facts and opinions presented in their testimony.

6. Outbursts will not be tolerated.

7. Please refrain from debating with Town Board members and other witnesses.

8. Public Hearing will conclude when the witness list is exhausted.

9. A vote is not needed to close the hearing, provided no board members object.

Nazarian said the Town Board has been working on updating the codes for solar. The current code is not adequate, and they want to ensure doing a thorough job and addressing all the sections and implementing changes that will not have to be adjusted in the next few years.  
Mr Matt Laponus, attorney for Nexium, who has a project in the Town located at 71 Hoag Dr.  They secured land rights in 2022 and filed an application in late 2023.  That progressed for a few meetings with the Planning Board until March 2024 when the original Moratorium was put in place.  That was for six months.  Typically, their firm sees a turnaround timeframe something like two weeks.  He understands we are comparing this project to other local codes in the area, but he thinks that six months is enough time to get this done, versus two years.  Solar moratoriums allow for the adoption of new legislation and concerns can be addressed through the site plan and special permitting process (notice and comment period).  He said we probably received the letter from last night with written comments summarizing his concern, and he passed out physical copies for everyone. (Attached to Minutes)
Nazarian made the Motion to accept the Resolution for the Six (6)-Month Moratorium, seconded by Gelling.

All aye Gelling, Millert, Notaro, Hart and Nazarian. 

2025 Budget Dates
Nazarian made the Motion to have the 2024 budget dates for the 2025 budget as October 8, October 10 and October 18, 2024 from 1:00 to 3:00 pm and October 16 from 6:00 to 8:00 pm, seconded by Millert. All aye; Gelling, Millert, Notaro, Hart and Nazarian. 

Pro Housing Resolution
Nazarian made the Motion to accept the Pro-Housing Communities Resolution seconded by Gelling. All aye; Gelling, Millert, Notaro, Hart and Nazarian. (Attached to Minutes)
Paving Project
Nazarian said Barrett will be milling on Friday August 30th and paving Tuesday September 3rd. Nazarian made the Motion to close the building on Tuesday September 3rd seconded by Hart. All aye; Gelling, Millert, Notaro, Hart and Nazarian. 
Outside user Agreement for water

Nazarian said we have an outside user Agreement Resolution for the lease of water from Chestnut Street Water District for Bruno Lane for the subdivision property across from the old OTB. Nazarian made the Motion for the Resolution for Town Attorney to draft an outside user Agreement establishing water supply for the 3 parcel subdivision on Bruno Lane seconded by Gelling. All aye; Gelling, Millert, Notaro, Hart and Nazarian. (Attached to minutes)
Nazarian said Highway Clerk Pam Najdul gave her resignation as of December 31st 2024. Nazarian said the Town Clerk ran an ad and that will come out September 28th for a new clerk.

Nazarian said she would like to thank Carole Lanza for volunteering in the Historian Office and she was doing a great job.
At 6:24 Nazarian made the Motion to adjourn the Town Board Meeting seconded by Gelling. All aye; Gelling, Millert, Notaro, Hart and Nazarian. 

Respectfully submitted,












Darlene M. Owens












Town Clerk
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